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Preamble

The Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO) is a non-partisan, non-profit association
representing municipal governments across the province. Municipal governments work through
AMO to achieve shared goals and meet common challenges. As the frontline order of government
closest to people, municipal governments are deeply invested in Ontario’s health system and
understand the health needs of local communities.

Introduction

Ontario’s municipal governments have a vested interest in strengthening the public health system
for the residents they serve given their role as governors, co-funders, employers, and in some cases,
direct service deliverers. AMO’s goal is to work with the Province of Ontario to strengthen public
health, help end hallway health care, and reduce overall health costs through finding efficiencies to
reinvest into services, not by increasing the municipal cost-share contribution.

Grave concerns were raised about proposed structural changes back in Ontario Provincial Budget
2019. Any changes should be carefully designed, based on sound evidence, and not rushed or else
they have the potential to weaken, not strengthen, public health with the result that hallway health
care may increase, and we will be less prepared for future pandemics.

Much has changed with the COVID-19 pandemic. This requires a fresh look at the public health
system given the event of the past two and a half years. While the government appropriately and
rightly paused consultations during the COVID-19 pandemic in March 2020, AMO is now asking for
the consultations to resume with a COVID-19 lens once the pandemic waves subside. An inquiry
would be a best practice to serve as a foundation for further consultation. The pandemic exposed
both strengths and areas of improvement, both locally and provincially, and this learning needs to
be considered in any future modernization and restructuring of public health.

As well, there are some immediate issues that need solutions in the near term in 2022. This
submission outlines AMO’s recommendations and proposed next steps for the government to work
collaboratively with AMO, the public health sector, and relevant stakeholders. The advice provided
through this document was developed based on input from AMO’s Health Task Force and approved
by AMO’s Board of Directors. The Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) is a member of
the task force.
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Context

In February 2020, AMO provided a submission in response to the government’s consultation on
public health modernization. The underlying premise is that that the public health system delivers
effective, coordinated, and cost-efficient services to the people of Ontario. Fundamentally, there is a
need to preserve what is working well and fix what needs fixing. The system is not broken per se.
Changing the system wholesale will cause disruption without clear demonstrated evidence of the
benefits.

Further, one size does not fit all. Consistency in service delivery and reducing inefficiencies do not
depend on a single governance or leadership type.

Key recommendations to build capacity and better system coordination included:

e incentives for voluntary mergers and sharing services between health units

e exploration of functions that could be done centrally by the province, Public Health Ontario, or
other entities

e more back-office integration (e.g., corporate services like IT, legal, HR) and sharing of medical
expertise through regional hubs or agreements (e.g., AMOHSs, epidemiologists) between PHUs.

Ideally it was asserted that better coordination and communications between public health units
with the province should happen without the need for major disruptive structural change. AMO
does not believe that the province assuming more control centrally and reducing municipal ‘pay for
say’ would help strengthen the system. Some enabling policy changes and encouragement of
voluntary mergers, where required, would serve to better achieve outcomes consistently across
Ontario. Lastly, adequate funding to do all for which PHUs are responsible for is critical. These
recommendations from 2020 are still fundamentally relevant today.

However, as we all now, much has changed with the onset of COVID-19 and the situation is not fully
stabilized as the pandemic continues into its 7th wave and still mutating. What we do know is that
local public health agencies pivoted quickly to respond effectively to the pandemic, albeit at the
expense of regular non-pandemic programming and services, resulting in a backlog.

Local public health agencies were active and proactive often ahead of provincial guidance, invoking
the precautionary principle many times as the system was set up to enable effective responses.
Decisions by Medical Officers of Health responding to local circumstances certainly saved lives,
including through the issuance of Section 22 orders under the Health Protection and Promotion Act.
Throughout the pandemic, practices and interventions evolved as local public health agencies
learned from each other in a community of practice.

Public health associations, both nationally and regionally, have produced reports with preliminary
learnings and calls for deeper evaluation all with a goal of strengthening the public health system in
Canada and Ontario. This includes from the Association of Local Public Health Agencies (alPHa) and
the Public Health Physicians of Canada (PHPC). AMO supports the calls for reflection with the
provincial government.

AMO is providing our best advice to the government with recommendations for urgent action.


https://www.amo.on.ca/sites/default/files/assets/DOCUMENTS/Reports/2020/AMOResponsetoMinistryofHealthDiscussionPaperPublicHealthModernization20200210.pdf
https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.alphaweb.org/resource/collection/822EC60D-0D03-413E-B590-AFE1AA8620A9/alPHa_PH_Resilience_Report_Final_Jan2022.pdf
http://phpc-mspc.ca/resources/Documents/PHPC_Public%20Health%20Lessons%20Learned%20from%20the%20COVID-19%20Pandemic.pdf
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Recommendations

1. The government must not make significant structural changes to public health during the COVID-
19 pandemic, but rather promote stability in the system.

2. The government must establish an independent inquiry as soon as possible to determine the
lessons learned from COVID-19, at the local and provincial levels, and resume consultations,
once the pandemic waves subside, about how to appropriately modernize and strengthen public
health in Ontario.

3. The government must immediately act to address the full scope of health human resource
challenges with a strategy for the public health and the health care systems.

4. The government must provide mitigation funding in 2022 to offset the financial impact to
municipal governments from the cost-sharing changes in 2019 for 2020 and reverse the decision
to restore the cost-share arrangement that existed prior to 2020. Further, the Health Protection
and Promotion Act must be amended to enshrine the appropriate cost-sharing arrangement in
legislation, rather than as a matter of provincial policy.

5. The government must continue funding COVID-19 costs, including vaccine roll-out, and
incorporate as a distinct line item in ongoing base budgets for as long as there is a pandemic
and epidemic situation that requires prevention and containment activities.

6. The government must provide new funding, starting in 2022, as required to address the backlog
of non-pandemic related public health services*.

*AMO acknowledges that the province is “providing approximately $47 million through to the end of
2023 to public health units and municipalities to ensure they have the financial stability to deliver
key services across the province during this critical time. This is in addition to continuing the
increased investments to support the public health sector’s response to COVID-19” (source: Ontario
Newsroom, August 17, 2022). Clarity is needed from the government about the use of these funds
with further assessment by the public health sector of what is actually required to fully fund the
delivery of services as mandated under the Ontario Public Health Standards as well as all COVID-
related costs at the local level.

Conclusion

Promoting system-wide stability in the immediate term and strengthening public health structures
and sustainability over the long term is essential to the health and economic development of our
communities and residents. These recommendations offer a way to achieve these goals. AMO looks
forward to continuing to work with the province to ensure all the people of Ontario can get the
public health services that they need at the right time and in the right place.


https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/1002243/working-with-municipalities-to-move-ontario-forward
https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/1002243/working-with-municipalities-to-move-ontario-forward

